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Dear Members of the Assembly, 
A lot has happened since my last report at the beginning of November, and there is much more to do. Heading into this term, my hope is to complete as much of my yearplan as possible, while looking ahead and proactively taking steps to ensure the next VP (Education) and Board can hit the ground running in May. Students need support and advocacy in so many areas now, especially as the future of the pandemic and a return to campus remain unclear. Students continue to face financial burdens, there continue to be gaps in online course quality and accessibility, and all of us feel the effects of ongoing isolation and stress of trying to go to school and work online. Nonetheless, I’m very proud of all the different projects and initiatives that the Education Team has completed in the past few months. I work with an incredible team of passionate students who lead or collaborate with on many of the projects I have listed below. 
This is just an overview of the main projects I’ve worked on since my last report. I’ve organized the projects by yearplan objective and I’ve also included a few additional projects. Please let me know if you have any questions – I’m always happy to hear from students. 

Progress on Yearplan
Objective #1 and #2: Online learning quality and accessibility
Last semester, Giancarlo and I sat on the joint Virtual Learning Task Force to look at how the university could improve the online learning experience. Giancarlo and I were strong proponents of the Task Force’s successful recommendation to the the university to delay the start of the Winter 2021 term by one week to give students a longer break and instructors more time to prepare. At the end November, the Taskforce on the Fall 2020 Virtual Learning Experience released a series of short-, medium-, and long-term recommendations to the Provost. The short-term recommendations include calling on the university to provide more resources to Student Accessibility Services and inviting teachers to build an additional week free of lecture-based content (if possible), and use Avenue to Learn more as a central course hub. The recommendations are fairly general and the Office of the Provost is still looking at how they can be best implemented by faculty. Please read through the document if you haven’t yet and don’t hesitate to contact me if you have any concerns or any feedback on their implementation. 

Giancarlo and I have repeatedly stressed the need to improve the accessibility of online learning to faculty and admin. I’m encouraged that the university is adding further SAS support but there is an overwhelming number of requests and I will continue to follow up with Sean Van Koughnett (Dean of Students) to make sure there are resources to meet that need. The accessibility of courses also depends on the willingness of instructors to adapt their courses for online. To that end, the Virtual Learning Task Force and Macpherson Institute released a joint document for instructors with simple instructions and resources on “quick fixes” to make courses more accessible and student-friendly. I hope instructors do adopt many of these and accessibility will continue to be a priority for me in my discussions with university admin and faculties. 

Objective #3: Online learning security

We continue to reiterate to the university that we do not support the use of Respondus or other proctoring tools in the classroom. The MSU has supported the adoption of alternative assessments and more flexible assessment structures in classrooms. In the meantime, I’ve pushed for the university to clearly communicate the steps they’ve taken to vet the privacy and security standards of Respondus. This information was posted on Avenue on Dec 2 under the “Information about Respondus” announcement. Please continue to reach out to me if you have concerns about proctoring. I would also encourage students to contact the university and their specfic faculty admin/associate deans directly with their concerns as well. 

Kim Dej is also formalizing an ad-hoc Winter 2021 Task Force (similar to the Virtual Learning Task Force) on online assessments and proctoring tools that will be formed through the Undergrad Council. I’ve supported this initiative and am closely working with her to ensure strong student representation on this Task Force. The group is planned to convene regularly through this term to gather feedback and release a number of recommendations on assessments and proctoring. This will be important in determining whether the university decides to continue to use proctoring tools in the Fall and beyond, so I would encourage anyone interested to get involved and reach out if they have any questions. 

Objective #6: Student safety on campus 
Giancarlo has been working closely with President Farrar on re-evaluating the campus safety plan. Brittany (MSU AVP: University Affairs), Giancarlo and I have also been working with Arig al-Shaibah (University AVP: Equity and Inclusion) to review the Climate Survey the EIO is releasing this semester to gather student feedback on campus climate and their interactions with different services, including security services. We have also had conversations with Arig about how to ensure that data on student interactions with university services in the future is done in a helpful and equitable manner. Giancarlo, Brittany and I are also exploring how the MSU can conduct an independent consultation on student safety alongside the Climate Survey to specifically focus on security services. Nonetheless, even as we conduct this consultation and partner with the EIO, we  remain committed to advocating for the discontinuation of the Special Constable system and the removal of Glenn de Caire. 
Objective #8: Mental health support during COVID-19

Through the Virtual Learning Task Force, Giancarlo and I stressed the need for increased mental health support for students during the pandemic. The Task Force recommended the creation of a Mental Health Task Force through the Okanagan Committee starting this term, which Giancarlo will sit on and will produce a series of recommendations on how to implement structural changes to better support students. The Board has also been considering how to best use the money re-allocated from SLEF (see VP Finance report from 20L) to improve mental health supports for students immediately and in the future. 

Objective #12: Open Educational Resources (OERs)

The MSU has long supported the adoption of open educational resources (i.e. free course materials in place of for-purchase textbooks) as a means of making education more accessible. In December, I met with Olga Perkovic, (Open Education and Scholarship Librarian and chair of the Open Education Resource Committee) to discuss how the MSU can further support this. We discussed the need to promote this to faculties in the future and the opportunity to prioritize OERs in the university’s Teaching and Learning strategy. We also discussed the benefits of McMaster developing a policy in favour of OERs and how we might work together to push that forward. The MSU will also be active in promoting the Open Education Week taking place March 1st to March 5th. 
Objective #16: Improve mental health and wellness support for students

Brittany, Giancarlo, Hargun (Mental Health policy paper Research Assistant) and I have had initial conversations with university administration (incl. Cathy Jager and Roseanne Kent from Student Wellness Center, Sean Van Koughnett and Dr. Catharine Munn) on working on how to develop resiliency training and resources for students. There is enthusiasm from the university side on developing some sort of course or module for students to equip them with resilience skills as they enter their undergraduate career. While training and resources do not replace counselling and professional help, I hope this will at least aid students and provide an additional layer of support. 


Throughout the rest of the term, I hope to focus on consulting with the SWC and working with Brittany to determine how to improve the quality and accessibility of SWC counselling and therapy services, including looking at online booking and how to integrate digital resources and assistance moving forward (in addition to in-person services). 
Objective #18: MSU Advocacy policy development and consultation process review

The Research Assistants (Sneha, Hargun, and Kiran) have so far been doing a great job working with the policy author teams to consult relevant stakeholders and develop the three policy papers (Ancillary Fees, Mental Health, and University Accessibility). Over the next month, I will be working with them to revise the MSU Policy Conference process to make it as effective as possible in the digital environment. 
Objective #24: Landlord property rating

This year, I am hoping to make progress on implement a landlord/property rating system to replace the Yomes property rating website that was discontinued in 2019-2020. In January, Maanvi (MSU AVP: Municipal Affairs) and I met with Laurie Ham (Manager, Conference and Event Services) and Kim Zarzuela (Manager, Marketing and Communications) to pick up discussions on how a rating feature could be implemented in the McMaster Off-Campus Housing Website. They expressed interest in a rating system, as well as other features (e.g. a survey before landlords can list their property) to ensure the quality and safety of listed properties. Moving forward, we plan to meet again with Laurie, Kim, and Kevin Beatty (Director, Housing and Conference Services) to figure out concrete next steps. 
Objective #25: Your City Survey

Maanvi and the MA Committee have been leading development of the Your City survey, which is running right now! I reviewed the questions Maanvi and the committee brought forward, including some new ones focusing on student housing, and I’m excited to see the data. 


Objective #26: Hamilton Post-Secondary Advisory Group

The MSU used to meet regularly with the Mohawk Student Association (MSA) and Redeemer University Student Senate (RUSS) to discuss shared concerns and lobby government representatives One of my goals this year was to restart regular meeting with the MSA and RUSS, as I believe it will strengthen our advocacy on multiple levels. In our discussions with city councilllors, including Ward 1 Cllr. Maureen Wilson, we have realized that our advocacy can be much stronger if we can partner with the MSA and RUSS.  In December, I met with Garrett Blair, MSA President, and Samuel Vandeputte, RUSS president, to discuss how we can work together on advocacy initiatives moving forward. We also discussed the MSU’s Municipal Pre-Budget Submission recommendations and any priorities we shared support for and how we could advocate to council jointly on those recommendations. Since then, I have continued to meet with Garrett and Samuel. This term, I am hoping to work with them on a campaign to advocate for shared municipal student concerns ahead of the 2021 municipal budget discussions. I also hope to formalize this group and engage other members of the MSU, MSA, and RUSS advocacy teams in collaborating to discuss provincial, federal, and university priorities. Our current plan is to meet with government representatives at least monthly throughout the semester as a joint coalition of Hamilton post-secondary institutions. I believe it will be important going forward into next year to maintain a strong partnership with the MSA and RUSS to better represent student concerns across the city. 
Objective #27, 28 29, 30, 31: 
Provincial Lobby Week & Federal Lobby Week: student financial aid, Indigenous student support, and international student support


In November, Giancarlo and I represented the MSU at the Ontario Undergraduate Alliance (OUSA) Student Advocacy Conference (SAC), a provincial lobby week where we partnered with other Ontario post-secondary student union leaders to meet with approximately 50 MPP offices and discuss student concerns. Our four main priorities were: student financial aid, quality of education, mental health, and racial equity. In our meetings, we put forward OUSA’s recommendation that the provincial government should reimplement the moratorium on OSAP loan payments and interest until 2022 and implement a two-year, interest-free grace period after graduation for student loans. Please refer to my SRA 20K SAC report for more details! 


Giancarlo and I also represented the MSU at the Undergraduates of Canadian Research-Intensive Universities (UCRU) Federal Lobby Week, where student union representatives met with over 70 MP offices across the country. Our main recommendations were the following: student financial support, international student support, undergraduate research opportunities, and access for Indigenous students. We recommended to MPs that the federal government increase the Canada Student Grants program and implement a 2-year grace period on federal student loans, prioritize international students in Canada’s Immigration Levels Plan and expand the Support Work Placement Program to support international students, and expand funding for the Post-Secondary Student Support Program (PSSSP). Please refer to my SRA 20M Federal Lobby Week report for more details. 

We’ve recently seen some movement on our student financial aid asks, which is great to see. In November, the House of Commons unanimously adopted a motion to extend the moratorium on the federal portion of student loans to May 2021. I’m glad this step was taken, and I’m hopeful that our advocacy can push the government to take further action. OUSA also recently signed on to a petition put forward by Chris Glover (Critic, Colleges and Universities) calling on the provincial government to follow suit and pause OSAP payments for the duration of the pandemic. UCRU also signed on to participate in the Knock Out Interest campaign, which calls on the federal government to permanently end interest on student loans. I’m excited to see how the MSU can help promote this campaign through UCRU.  

Objective #32: OUSA General Assembly

Hasnain (AVP: Provincial & Federal Affairs) and I worked together to prepare MSU delegates to attend OUSA’s Fall 2020 General Assembly at the end of October. Please refer to my SRA 20J report for more details. It was a lot of work but I’m very proud of the team. At GA, we voted in favour of passing the four papers brought forward, including two brand-new papers on Environmental Sustainability and Responding to COVID-19. 

Over the last few months, with Hasnain’s assistance, I have begun preparations for OUSA Spring 2021 GA by conducting consultations with campus groups to gather student input on the next three papers to be brought forward on Racial and Religious Equity, Student Health and Wellness, and Indigenous Students. So far, we have consulted several groups, including peer support services, the equity and inclusion office, and Indigenous Services and CISSA. Consultations will be ongoing up until GA in order to gather input and receive feedback as the authors make progress on the papers. 

I am also authoring the Racial and Religious Equity policy paper for the Spring 2021 GA. This was a priority for Fawziyah, who was previously in this role, and I’m excited to play an active part in shaping the paper and making equity a central advocacy priority for OUSA. So far, I have met with the author team and I am now in the process of writing draft recommendations. 
Other Projects
Municipal budget submission and lobbying


On December 9th, the MSU published our 2021 municipal pre-budget submission. This year, we put forward 6 recommendations in the following 4 areas: transit (area rating and 10-year local transit strategy), accessibility (snow removal), transportation (cycling infrastructure), police budget reallocation. The publishing of the recommendations followed a research and consultation process led by me, Maanvi (AVP: Municipal Affairs) and Kiran (Research Assistant). Throughout December, Maanvi and I met with Cllr. Wilson (Ward 1), Cllr. Jackson (Ward 6), Cllr. Danko (Ward 8), and Mayor Eisenberger to discuss our recommendations. We sent out the submission document to all 15 city councillors and invited any feedback. Council is currently in the midst of budget deliberations which will take place until at least March. Maanvi and I will continue to advocate on our 6 budget recommendations through many avenues, including delegating to council on Public Delegation Day (Feb 8), reiterating our positions to Cllr. Wilson in our regular Ward 1 meetings, delegating to the Police Services Board in Februrary, and collaborating with the Mohawk Student Association, Redeemer University Student Senate and other local partners to amplify student concerns. 
Regular meetings with Ward 1 Councillor Maureen Wilson 


Maanvi and I have been meeting regularly with Cllr. Wilson to discuss student concerns and how to work together. Cllr. Wilson and Stephanie (Ward 1 Assistant) have been tremendously helpful in generally supporting all our budget recommendations and sharing their insights into how we can most effectively advocate for them to the city. One issue we have been researching where they have been particularly helpful is how to ensure that students have access to high-quality and affordable housing the future. Cllr. Wilson and Stephanie have stressed the need for the MSU to be more involved in on- and off- campus housing discussions. They have provided a lot of valuable feedback from the community and city staff perspective on student housing and have suggested to us that we should develop a stronger student advocacy branch specifically looking into developers and the development process. 
Winter 2021 FLASH Survey


This semester, the MSU is partnering with UTILE, a non-profit student-founded organization, to run the Fostering Learning and Awareness on Student Housing 2021 survey. This survey is being run by UTILE for free in partnership with multiple student unions in Canada and aims to compile a Canada-wide dataset on student housing conditions. The MSU will receive Hamilton-specific data following the conclusion of the survey. One of my priorities as VP (Education) has been to mobilize MSU advocacy to research the current state of student housing on- and off- campus and ensure that there is affordable and high-quality student housing for future McMaster students, and I believe this data, in addition to our Your City 2021 Survey data, will be very helpful in aiding those efforts. However, it will likely fall to the next advocacy team to analyze the data we receive and formulate next steps. 

MSU anonymous feedback form 


A small project I am very excited about is the possibility of launching a feedback form through the MSU website. I have been working with the Board and Communications team on this project, which is modeled after Wilfred Laurier University Students’ Union’s feedback form. The form will have an option for feedback to remain anonymous, or for students to list their email to receive a response from an appropriate MSU department. I know students have a lot of thoughts on what we advocate for and on how other things in the MSU work, but it can often be intimidating or confusing to ask a question or voice a concern.  I hope this form will make it simpler for students to connect with the MSU and help us represent student concerns more accurately and effectively in the future. 
Closing remarks
As always, please don’t hesitate to reach out with any questions or concerns. As my term draws to an end over the next few months, I will continue to fight for students while looking forward to the next MSU team and ensuring that they will be able to carry forward the work that we have started and continued this year. 

Sincerely,
[image: image2.png]



Ryan Tse

Vice-President (Education)
McMaster Students Union
vped@msu.mcmaster.ca 
